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Bluemont Civic Association
Representing Neighborhoods in and around Key school/Escuela Key, Lacey Woods Park, Bon Air, Fields Park, Balls Crossing, West Ballston, and all along the former Bluemont Division of the Washington and Old Dominion Railroad
P.O. Box 5134 Arlington, Virginia 22205
www.bluemontcivic.org
General Membership Meeting Minutes
at the Key School Library 855 North Edison Street and on Zoom 

January 31, 2024; 7:30 PM

1. The President established that a quorum was present, and read the politeness statement. 
2.  Members approved the minutes of the December 2023 General Membership meeting unanimously, without changes. 
3.  Presentation and Q&A with Brian Shelton, Planner, Active Transportation for Arlington County on Shared Streets Program and the plans for N. Wakefield St. 
Mr. Shelton’s slides on the possible changes to N. Wakefield Street are at this link. https://www.bluemontcivic.org/docs/Wakefield_BCA.pptx
He reviewed the County’s public engagement about N. Wakefield Street, showing that people feel unsafe along this narrow yield street without sidewalks where significant numbers of drivers exceed the speed limit. 
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A top request from those who answered the County survey was for a sidewalk, including requests to remove some parking to allow for a sidewalk. Mr. Shelton reviewed the challenges for placing a sidewalk along this section of N. Wakefield Street, including that the County would need an additional six feet of width. 
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Mr. Shelton explained why this section of N. Wakefield Street is one of the pilot projects under the Neighborhood Complete Streets program to respond to a long-standing request from the public to address long-standing safety issues at this location. 
He explained the concept of a “shared street,” where speed limits, road width and signage encourage drivers, cyclists, and pedestrians to safely share a street. He explained that the public engagement survey done by the County was about how people use this section of N. Wakefield Street, not about how they view making it a shared street.  
He discussed options for slowing vehicular traffic, including lowering the speed limit from 25 to 15 mph, and mid-block treatments such as a chicane, which could be made from things like bike racks or bike corrals, or parked cars to force cars to yield to each other. He explained street entrance treatments to make turning onto the street more difficult and narrowing the entrance to the street. 

He showed depictions of a couple of options for the street, noting that these were not design drawings, but meant to give people an idea of possible options so they could provide feedback. He stressed his slides were not engineering drawings, nor a final design.
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Mr. Shelton described how a pilot project would work, e.g. a 10 to 12 foot painted “Road Stamp” marking a shared street, “shared street” signs, 15 mph signs replacing the current 25 mph signs, and/or a travel lane of 20 feet could be placed on a trial basis. He said the County is still collecting data. He was appreciative of the opportunity to hear from so many residents of N. Wakefield and neighboring streets at this BCA meeting. 

He explained the County plans to have a design to share with the public in late March or early April, and would then take the final design to the Neighborhood Complete Streets Commission to get funding. They would hope to implement changes in the summer of 2024 as a pilot program, and would revisit the street in a year and probably change or update the design. 

In response to questions from BCA members and other Bluemont residents, he explained that County staff are considering speed bumps, because if the speed limit were reduced to 15 mph, speed bumps might be a good solution to slow traffic to that speed. He said the County is trying tactical speed bumps that the County can install and remove to see if they are sufficiently durable to be used in a slow zone. 
When he said that his office had not looked at counting cars in this area of N. Wakefield, local residents discussed how 90% of the traffic seems to be cut-through traffic, with google maps and other apps sending tour buses, semi-trucks, delivery trucks and others down this street.  Meeting participants discussed the problem of cut-through traffic speeding along this section of N. Wakefield Street, and accelerating rapidly when they see a clear shot to get around traffic rather than yielding themselves. He said his team had seen this, with vehicles at 16-32 mph quickly darting out of line to take advantage of a driver yielding to another by pulling ahead of the line of other drivers on the road, or speeding to make the light on Wilson Blvd.
Meeting participants noted problems of heavy speeding cut through traffic on the parallel neighboring streets of Vermont and Abington, asked how changes to N. Wakefield would divert cut through traffic to those streets, and recommended a more comprehensive approach to get that traffic to use arterial routes like N. Glebe Road and N. George Mason, rather than these smaller residential streets. Mr. Shelton said the County program being used for N. Wakefield only allowed him to look at one street at a time, but maybe a larger transportation program could look at that. Participants asked whether the traffic light at Wilson and Wakefield had reduced cut through traffic.  Mr. Shelton did not have data on that.

Participants asked if the County could ask Google and similar apps not to push traffic onto this part of N. Wakefield. Mr. Shelton explained how Arlington County is looking at things done by Alexandria and Washington DC, like changing the timing of lights to slow the flow of traffic and change what goes into the Google or other algorithm. 
In response to other questions, Mr. Shelton reported that the Arlington County Police Department and Fire Department must approve plans for N. Wakefield to ensure access for emergency vehicles. They like the concepts for N. Wakefield, especially the “Road Stamp” painted on the road to remind emergency vehicles, along with other drivers, that this is a shared street. 

He said the County had reached out to the owners of homes on the odd-numbered side of Wakefield Street about a sidewalk, there was some interest in discussing it. He said the County was looking at the effect of reducing parking, and if the County’s parking survey says that parking cannot be removed, it would not be possible to build a sidewalk. 
In response to parking concerns of a resident of multi-family building given that poor lighting along parts of N. Wakefield make parking uncomfortable, Mr. Shelton said he had deliberately toured the area at night prior to coming to the meeting and taken note of the problem of poor lighting. 
He said a stop sign at N. Wakefield and 7th Street N is still being discussed, and it would require a study to place a stop sign there. When asked about using a radar box sign that shows drivers when they are speeding, Mr. Shelton said his team has that availability so the engineering division can use the data.
Participants asked why there was no proposed “Shared Street” stamp on N. Wakefield where it meets N. Carlin Spring road because this is where a lot of high speed cut-through traffic comes onto N. Wakefield. Mr. Shelton explained that they could not mark a “Shared Street” where there is a sidewalk. Participants then discussed dangers of turning left from N. Carlin Springs, or from N. Vermont to N. Carlin Springs, and the problems of cut through traffic on Vermont, Abingdon, and Wakefield. 

Participants asked whether there would be significant changes south of 7th Street, N, in the section leading to N. Carlin Springs Road. Mr. Shelton said there might be changes at the intersection of 7th Street, N and Wilson, but no changes are anticipated for the intersection of 7th Street, N. and N. Carlin Springs Road. 

4. Summary Reports of Executive Board Officers, Civic Federation Delegates, BCA Committees, and Follow-up Discussion 
The President reported on the response he received a response to the letter that BCA sent to the County regarding problems at the Ballston Quarter County parking garage. Kiosks would be moved to the elevator lobby, signage was improved, the County is aware of problems with the parking app and are working to improve it, and will improve the WiFi. BCA will continue to monitor the situation, and the County has promised significant improvements. BCA asked the Ballston BID (Business Improvement District) to support BCA’s efforts, and the BID said they would support efforts to improve the garage. 

The President said the County Deer Management team would do a presentation and Q&A at the February 28 BCA General Membership meeting.  The County will open on-line feedback to seek additional public input on managing Arlington’s deer population. 

The President said the Arlington Historical Society will make a presentation the March 27 General Membership meeting, and the April 24 General Membership meeting will discuss Mary Carlin Woods, and the County’s new Forestry and Natural Resources plan.  County Board Vice Chair Takis Karantonis will meet with the May General Membership meeting.  The President invited members to send questions and issues for Mr. Karantonis to exec@bluemontcivic.org, so BCA can send them to Mr. Karantonis in mid-April.  

The First Vice President announced plans for Bluemont’s Family Fun Day on May 18, with May 4 as a fall back date, depending on when we can get the shelter in Lacey Woods Park. We will try to get the front pavilion, which is more visible than the pavilion used at last year’s event. The Executive Board authorized $500 to support the event. He invited people to join the Family Fun Day organizing committee by contacting exec@bluemontcivic.org, and encouraged people to send in ideas for the event, noting that we plan to repeat the popular sidewalk chalk and tree walks from last year.
The Treasurer reported BCA had received $155 in dues, giving us a bank balance of $2086.82.
Civic Federation Delegate David Hughes reported on the annual meeting between the Arlington County Civic Federation and the County Board.  It was the usual question and answers, and political statements. Libby Garvey is Board chair this year, but will not seek re-election to the County Board.  Takis Karantonis is the Vice Chair. Video and audio footage of the meeting is at https://www.civfed.org
5.  Continuing Business
(a) What accident data indicate about the recent changes to Wilson Boulevard. 

The President discussed the accident data he had distributed to BCA members and other Bluemont residents prior to the meeting using the BCA email list.
	Accidents Before and After Restriping

	Wilson Boulevard from Frederick Street to George Mason Drive

	
	Before
	After
	Percent Change

	Period
	Jan 2020 – Oct 2021
	Nov 2021 – Jul 2023
	

	Crashes per Month
	
	
	

	In Area
	0.14
	0.29
	110%

	Rest of County 
	139
	167
	20%

	Intersection of Wilson Boulevard and George Mason Drive

	
	Before
	After
	Percent Change

	Period
	Jan 2020 – Sept 2021
	Oct 2022 – Jul 2023
	

	Crashes per Month
	
	
	

	In Area
	.24
	.4
	68%

	Rest of County 
	136.1
	170.6
	25%

	Wilson Boulevard from George Mason Drive to Glebe Road

	
	Before
	After
	Percent Change

	Period
	Jan 2020 – Sept 2022
	Oct 2022 – Jul 2023
	

	Crashes per Month
	
	
	

	In Area
	0.27
	0.30
	10%

	Rest of County 
	147.52
	170.70
	16%


In response to the data, the County said it likes to have five years of data. The President understood but said the County should not wait five years to address this. The County said they had noted increased problems at George Mason and Wilson Blvd since the re-striping and are considering what to do about it. The President asked that the County include BCA in these considerations. 
A BCA member asked that those discussions also include other Bluemont streets along Wilson where crashes have increased since the restriping. The President agreed, noting that when the County did the restriping, it said it was temporary, but they are not eager to change it. 
In response to a concern that it was misleading to compare crash data along Bluemont’s section of Wilson Blvd to the rest of the County because Bluemont is a neighborhood, not by a major intersection like  I-395, or Rosslyn, President said BCA could ask about comparing Bluemont to other areas of the County that received the same road treatment, where the County removed through travel lanes, added bicycle lanes and made similar changes. 

The President agreed with a meeting participant who noted that the data showed safety had improved since the restriping of Wilson Blvd from George Mason to Glebe Road. The President recommended BCA wait to see what the County’s solution for George Mason and Wilson was and continue to follow up. 
6.  New Business
(a) Proposed BCA letter to the County Board regarding property taxes. 
BCA Member Jerry Howard introduced a discussion of the proposed letter. 
“The Bluemont Civic Association appreciates the Board and County Manager's efforts to apprise residents of both the current budget deficit and the likelihood of future deficits exacerbated by the looming collapse in commercial property tax revenue. We previously have informed the Board of the burden that steadily increasing tax bills are for residents. (See our letter of February 28, 2023.)
The civic association urges the board to deepen its communications with residents on property taxes and possible expenditure reductions. Extensive efforts should be undertaken to find economies before any tax increase is considered. 
 The Bluemont Civic Association emphasizes its opposition to a default enactment of personal property tax increases through rising assessments to make up for budgetary deficits or commercial property revenue shortfalls. We would hope that when assessments rise, the property tax rate falls to reduce the effect on residents’ tax bills.”
David Hughes made a MOTION to approve the President sending the letter to the County.  Laura Kirkconnell seconded the motion. The motion passed (12 votes yes, 1 vote no, no abstentions.)
(b) Possible speaker on reform of Arlington governance
David Hughes noted that Arlington’s Delegate to the State Legislature Patrick Hope introduced HB 425 about governance in Arlington, including moving from at-large to district representation.  He recommended inviting speakers on this subject, specifically Patrick Hope and David Schutts from the Arlington County Civic Federation Task Force in Governance and Election Reform (TiGER). 
https://www.civfed.org/about-us/committees/tiger/
David Hughes recommended, and President said he would look into a Speaker on the reform proposal to expand the Board or elect its members by districts, Patrick Hope and David Schools of the Arlington County Civic Federation Tiger Team are possible speakers.

The President encouraged people to join the BCA-hosted bell-ringing for Presidents Day on Monday, February 19.

The meeting adjourned at 9 pm.

Minutes prepared by Secretary Laura Kirkconnell
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